Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

June 5, 2019


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton

June 5, 2019

The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their first scheduled meeting in June on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Charles H. Givens, Sr., Earl M. Piner, Sr. and Robert M. Massimiano; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Chief of Police Matthew J. Donnelly; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Director of Parks & Recreation Mary C. Magaw; Senior Administrative Specialist L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. Commissioner Jean A. Broomell was excused from the meeting.

Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 


ACTION: The minutes of the May 15, 2019 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION: The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Massimiano and approved by all present.


Town Administrator’s Report

Resolution R5-2019 Refuse Disposal Fee

Mr. George presented Resolution R5-2019 Refuse Disposal Fee for approval. He stated Resolution R5-2019 provides for the offset of expenses of contracted trash collection services and Cecil County landfill disposal fees paid by the Town. A copy of Resolution R5-2019 was read and placed in the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Resolution R5-2019 Refuse Disposal Fee was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Massimiano. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.

Resolution R6-2019 Community Legacy Grant Application–Elkton Central Business District

Mr. George presented Resolution R6-2019 Community Legacy Grant Application–Elkton Central Business District for approval. Mr. George stated Resolution R6-2019 applies to façade grants and other improvements in the Downtown. A copy of Resolution R6-2019 was read and placed in the record of the minutes.

ACTION:
Resolution R6-2019 Community Legacy Grant Application-Elkton Central Business District was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


Resolution R7-2019 Strategic Demolition Grant Application – Elkton Armory

Mr. George presented Resolution R7-2019 Strategic Demolition Grant Application-Elkton Armory for approval. He stated Resolution R7-2019 approves the application and receipt of financing for a Strategic Demolition Fund project for the Elkton Armory Acquisition and Adaptive Reuse Project. A copy of Resolution R7-2019 was read and placed in the record of the minutes.

ACTION:
Resolution R7-2019 Strategic Demolition Grant Application – Elkton Armory was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Massimiano. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.

Resolution R8-2019 Disposal of Surplus Property – Presented for Approval

Mr. George presented Resolution R8-2019 Disposal of Surplus Property for approval. He stated Resolution R8-2019 provides for the disposal of vehicles and equipment that have reached the end of use, adding that the vehicles and equipment will be sold at auction. A copy of Resolution R8-2019 was read and placed in the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
Resolution R8-2019 Disposal of Surplus Property was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.


Mayor Alt’s Report

Ordinance 3-2019 Fiscal Year 2020 Budget – Presented for Adoption

Mayor Alt presented Ordinance 3-2019 Fiscal Year 2020 Budget for adoption. 
Mayor Alt stated the Fiscal Year 2020 (FY2020) Budget maintains the current Real Property and Business Personal Property Tax Rates. He stated the Town was able to negotiate a 0% increase in employee health benefits by increasing deductibles. Mr. George noted that the Town is switching its dental coverage, resulting in $10,000 savings.
Mayor Alt stated Ordinance 3-2019 will be effective on July 1, 2019.


ACTION:
Ordinance 3-2019 Fiscal Year 2020 Budget was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Massimiano and approved by all present. 

Mayor Alt reported that he attended the Landlord meeting earlier today, stating that approximately 20 landlords were in attendance.

Mayor Alt stated he delivered the key note address to the Cecil County Business Leaders Graduation. 


Mayor Alt stated he and Commissioners Givens, Massimiano and Piner attended the Gilpin Manor Elementary School dedication ceremony. 

Mayor Alt stated he had the opportunity to meet with Ms. Magaw and the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board (P & R Board). He stated the P & R Board advised the Department of Parks & Recreation to initiate advertising and recruitment for the planned Community Center. He stated the P & R Board provided a report that will be shared to the Board, adding that the report will be formally presented at an upcoming meeting.


Mayor Alt noted that the P & R Board recommended obtaining corporate sponsorships for scholarships, equipment, etc. 

Mayor Alt, referring to Resolution R7-2019, stated anticipated costs associated with the acquisition of the Armory and the planned Community Center present a challenge for funding. He asked the Board to consider a partner or a tenant for the Armory. 

Commissioner Piner agreed with Mayor Alt, expressing his desire to provide a backup facility for Parks & Recreation Summer Camp participants. He stated the Armory is important to the Town’s history and should be preserved.


Commissioner Massimiano agreed with Mayor Alt and Commissioner Piner.


Commissioner Givens concurred but noted that the Armory gym is not retrofitted for recreational needs.

Mayor Alt noted that the Bel Air Armory has been operating for over 5 years and is not making a profit. Noting he wants the Town to own the Armory, Mayor Alt stated he does not want the building to cost taxpayers.

Commissioner Massimiano’s Report 

Commissioner Massimiano announced the Craft Beer Festival, located behind Elk River Brewery, on June 8th from 2:00 p.m. until 6:00 p.m. He stated 5 breweries and a winery will be represented at the event.


Commissioner Piner’s Report

Commissioner Piner stated he attended several ribbon cutting events over the past couple weeks.


Commissioner Piner congratulated all graduating students in Cecil County.


Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens stated the Gilpin Manor Elementary School dedication was an outstanding ceremony and commended Mayor Alt for his comments.


Public Comment

Mr. David Testerman stated he is coordinating the Elkton High School (EHS) Class of 1984 Reunion. He stated a reunion of all EHS alumni is scheduled for October 4th, and stated this year’s event is planned for downtown Elkton, adding that he applied for a Special Event permit with the Elkton Alliance to close a portion of North Street from the parking lot entrance to Main Street for the event. 

Mayor Alt stated the Elkton Alliance Board recommended denial of closing the street for the event, and suggested that the group utilize the municipal parking lot located at 117 – 119 West Main Street. Mr. Testerman stated he felt the municipal lot would segregate the group from the downtown area. 

Mayor Alt stated he would not override the Alliance’s recommendations, adding that October 4th is a First Friday in the Downtown. He suggested that the group could utilize the lawn of the Alliance for a centralized gathering place.

Commissioner Piner expressed concerns regarding the impact of street closures on staff, particularly Police. Chief Donnelly stated that street closures result in reassignment of Officers for traffic control purposes. 

Mayor Alt stated the biggest challenge is that the October First Friday is also on that date. He stated he appreciated the number of people the EHS event will bring to the Downtown, however, closing the road to accommodate the EHS reunion will have a negative impact on those participating in First Friday events. 


Commissioner Massimiano agreed with the EHS reunion group utilizing the Alliance lawn for a central gathering place.

 Public Comment

Ms. Shirley Anderson requested maintenance of the stormwater management area behind Radcliffe Court in the Kensington Courts neighborhood.


Mr. Sam Goldwater stated the Singerly Fire Company is planning a “Cruise In” event with fire trucks on August 23 & 24, 2019. He stated the group applied for, and received, approval of a special event permit from the Elkton Alliance, and requested the Board’s approval to close North Street, south of the banks to Main Street. He stated that Singerly’s Fire Police will be on site to direct traffic.

ACTION:
The request to close North Street from south of the banks to Main Street for the Singerly Fire Company “Cruise In” event on August 23 & 24, 2019 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 

Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 7:52 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Sr. Administrative Specialist

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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